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ICELAND

1. General Policy framework

Stimulated by the recommendations made in the 1992 STI Policy Review of Iceland for an Interministerial
Council on Science and Technology the Government decided instead in 1995 to set up an interministerial
committee on R&D where the Permanent Secretaries of the following ministries are represented:

− The Office of the Prime Minister.

− The ministry of education, culture and science.

− The ministry of industry and trade.

− The ministry of fisheries.

− The ministry of agriculture.

− The ministry for the environment.

− The ministry of finance.

The mission of this committee is to co–ordinate at government level the policies regarding science and
technology, especially regarding the appropriations to science and co–ordination of the institutional sector
to ensure better crosssectoral functioning.

Assisted by the Icelandic Research Council the committee has agreed on a basis for the handling of a
research budget within the annual financial law, (the law on the government budget). The first version
appeared in the budget for the year 2000. The intention is to extend this to a three year plan for the R&D
budget in the financial law for year 2001. Accompagnying the finance law will be policy statements
regarding the main orientation of the S&T budget for the coming year.

b) No specific institutional reforms regarding S&T have been instituted over the last two years.

2. Policies related to the recommendations of the TPJ report

No specific policy responses have come as a result of the TPJ report as yet.

a) Reforms to and support of the science base

In 1999 a new law on higher education was passed and the law on the University of Iceland was revised
installing a new governing body (University Council) including outside persons, the chairman coming
from the business sector. The post of the Rector of the University of Iceland is now a government (minister
of education) appointment (after elections within the academic community of the UoI) with a five year
limited term as are all other institutional directorships in Iceland after a law on the public sector employees
was past in 1996.
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In 1999 the University of Iceland concluded an agreement with the government of Iceland regarding the
financing of the undergraduate education programme, linked to the number of students and the resources
required. This replaces the previously fixed appropriations arrangement. This might improve the prospects
for research by university teaching staff. University research budgets have been increasingly strained in
recent years. Similar agreement on research funding linked to professorial posts has been suggested.

In 1998 the Icelandic Research Council in consultation with the ministry of education, culture and science,
initiated an evaluation of basic research in Iceland. A preliminary report of the evaluation was presented at
a conference in November 1999. The evaluation brings into light that bibliometric statistics that Icelandic
scientists have contributed increasingly in the peer reviewed litterature and emerge at or near the top of the
list among nations in the geological sciences, clinical medicine, pharmacology and recently also in the field
of molecular biology and genetics. A marked increase in activity has emerged over recent years. This
comes somewhat as a surprise since the national spending on R&D has been below OECD average and
graduate training has not been an element of the Icelandic S&T system until very recently. This has drawn
political attention to the need and good justification for improved support for basic research in Iceland.

Icelandic Research Council together with Ministry of finance, Ministry of Culture and Education and
Prime Minister's office established a co–ordination of the Government budget appropriations. The first step
was taken in 1999 when an analysis was carried out of the budget in order to prepare a three year budget
for public financing of research and development.

b) Links between science and industry (covered by the TIP group)

No specific new action.

c) Incentives and support for R&D

Income tax was lowered from 33% to 30% in 1998. No preferential treatment for R&D cost.

The Icelandic Research Council has been working on improvement of its methods for allocating research
grants with specific incentives to small companies. This includes support for hiring of scientific and
technical personnel for R&D work and specific product development grants.

In 1999 the first government sponsored technological programme was launched specifically aimed at
promoting research and development and exploitation of research results in the area of information
technology and environmental research. This is a six year, 580 million ISK programme aimed at exploiting
new opportunities and solving national problems in these two sectors. The programme is linked to explicit
government policies addressing issues of the two sectors. The additional resources increase project fund
available to the Icelandic Research Council by nearly 20%.

The emergence of an active venture capital market and the establishment of a national stock market has
dramatically improved the availability of risk finance over the last few years and thus the environment for
innovation.

d) Technology diffusion and networking

The activities of the Icelandic Technology Institute (IceTec) have been divided in a) public service
research organisation and b) competitive service organisation (in competition with the private sector). One
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of the major novelties is establishment of IMPRA, an innovation and incubation centre, with various
services provided to SME’s and individuals trying to start up new firms.

IMPRA and the New Business Innovation fund runs several projects.

Product development (vöruþróun)

To assist SME’s to develop a competitive product for domestic market or export. Main objectives are to
assist SME´s to run the projects, to find professional solutions for the development and to market the
product within 2 years.

Step ahead (skrefi framar)

To facilitate managers of small or incubation firms to gain consulting to improve profit and management
and to increase turnover.

Support to innovators (frumkvöðlastuðningur)

To support innovative ideas from individuals and SME´s by granting support or risk loans for novelty
search, business plans, patent applications, feasibility studies, development and test.

Good idea (snjallræði)

To encourage individuals to submit new product ideas in competition to other ideas. This is to stimulate
innovation, facilitate professional development of production and to pull out promising production ideas to
be put on market.

e) Technology–based firms and new growth areas

The New Business Venture Fund (NBVF) emerged, at the beginning of 1998, from the merger of various
public funds and financial houses. The NBVF is an independent company owned by the state. A majority
of those sitting on the Board of Directors, however, come from the economic sector. The interest of
Venture Funds to invest in innovative firms has increase heavily last two years.

The law on the Digital Centralised Public Health Database was passed in 1998, opening up the
possibility of conduction a range of public health related studies including efficacy of medical treatments
and medicines as well as pre–clinical studies related to genetically related/transmitted health risks and
diseases. Government regulations concerning the establishment of the database and protection of the
privacy of individuals was finalised by the end of 1999. An agreement was made in early 2000 with a
private company, DeCode Genetis, Inc. giving the company the sole right to establish and exploit the
Centralised Public Health Database for 12 years, subject to strong public control of privacy issues. The
regulation gives strong impetus to biomedical research and the development of human genetics research in
Iceland.
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f) Labour–related measures

In 1997 and 1998 a new overall agreement on the salaries of government employees was concluded and
new flexibility was introduced for individual and performance based salaries. The objective was to bring
government employment more in line with private sector conditions in terms of salaries, job security and
benefits. This has improved the conditions for mobility in the scientific work force.

The Graduate Training Fund linked to the Icelandic Research Council was given some additional funding
in 1999 and 2000, in particular to promote bilateral arrangements with private sector companies and public
sector organisations to finance graduate training at the masters (research based) and doctoral level.

The Science Fund of the IRC finances Post Doc fellowships designated to bring Icelandic scientists and
young Ph.d. graduates from abroad and establish themselves in Iceland.

The Technology Fund of the IRC finances 50% of the cost of hiring for up to three years young scientist
and technical (MS and PhDs) by companies with little or no research experience.

The School of Business Administration was established as a higher education establishment in the fall of
1998. It is run as a private non–profit organisation but with government per student support. This school
was renamed The University of Reykjavik in the fall of 1999 to emphasise the goal of broadening the
scope of teaching and research into information technology and computer science and economy.

The regional universities at Akuraeyri and Bifröst were strengthened during the past two years reflecting
strong efforts to promote regional development by the government.

The Agricultural College at Hvanneyri was upgraded to University Status at the end of 1999.

No specific measures to promote international migration of non–Icelandic scientific personnel have been
introduced but discussion has started within the Icelandic Research Council that such measures might be
need in view of shortages of scientific manpower resources in Iceland and the need to participate in
reciprocal programmes with other countries.

g) Globalisation

The Icelandic Research Council has taken the initiative to improve the conditions for participation by
Icelandic scientists in international programmes in global change research. This includes an international
workshop in the fall of 1998 on Climate Variability in the North Atlantic in co–operation with the
European Commission and the National Science Foundation of the US. Follow up activities are through
national programmes, Nordic Ministerial Council programmes and co–ordination through IGFA and the
Environmental Programme of the EU FWP.

h) Policy evaluation

Recent evaluation of the Technology Fund as an instrument for supporting technical research and
development and stimulation innovation brought out strengths and weaknesses in the way the Funding is
managed. Small grants being the major weakness but linking between major actors through financing
arrangements bringing substantial stimulation to innovation being the Funds most prominent impact and
strength.
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Recent evaluation of basic science (see above) brought out the gratifying conclusion that the international
contribution of Icelandic scientist is rapidly increasing and making international impact in certain
important areas as measured by citations in the peer reviewed literature.


